# 2010 Nuclear Security Summit National Commitment Implementation:

Steps in the Fight Against Nuclear Terrorism

Michelle Cann

March 2012

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Michelle Cann is a senior budget and policy analyst at the Partnership for Global Security (PGS). Her primary research activities focus on tracking and analyzing the budgets of US international weapons of mass destruction security programs, the evolution of fissile material security policies, and the impacts of globalization on nuclear nonproliferation. Mrs. Cann has been with PGS since graduating from Drexel University in 2007. She is currently earning a graduate degree in international science and technology policy from the Elliott School of International Affairs at the George Washington University.

Copyright © 2012 by the US-Korea Institute at SAIS Printed in the United States of America www.uskoreainstitute.org

This USKI Working Paper Series was made possible by support from the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation.

All rights reserved, except that authorization is given herewith to academic institutions and educators to reproduce articles herein for academic use as long as appropriate credit is given both to the authors and to this publication.

The US-Korea Institute (USKI) at the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University, works to increase information and understanding of Korea and Korean affairs. USKI's efforts combine innovative research with a repertoire of outreach activities and events that encourage the broadest possible debate and dialogue among scholars, policymakers, students, NGO and business leaders, and all those with an interest in the Korean peninsula. USKI also sponsors the Korea Studies Program at SAIS, a growing policy studies program preparing the next generation of leaders in the field of Korean affairs. For more information, visit www.uskoreainstitute.org.

# **2010 Nuclear Security Summit National Commitment Implementation: Steps in the Fight Against Nuclear Terrorism**

Michelle Cann Partnership for Global Security

# **OVERVIEW**

At the 2010 Washington Nuclear Security Summit (NSS), 47 nations signed consensus documents outlining how they planned to prevent nuclear terrorism by strengthening global nuclear material security. Reviewing, advancing, and building on the progress that countries have made implementing these commitments are among the main objectives of the second summit to be held in Seoul, Republic of Korea in March 2012. The 2010 summit's communiqué endorsed the ambitious goal of securing all nuclear materials around the world in four years and a number of related pledges supporting compliance with the existing nuclear materials security regime. The communiqué was accompanied by a more detailed work plan that provides guidance on implementing the political commitments made at the summit. At the 2012 summit, a "Seoul Communiqué" that combines the work plan and communiqué into a single document is expected to be endorsed by over 50 world leaders.

As a complement to the objectives detailed in the 2010 communiqué and work plan, a number of countries made national pledges to take specific measures to improve global nuclear security. After the summit, the White House released a document summarizing nearly 60 national commitments made by 29 countries and the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA). These national commitments ranged from domestic, unilateral measures to cooperative, multinational contributions that bolster global nuclear security. The United States, which did not include any of its own national commitments in the highlights document, also released its own national statement that discussed the US policy and its 12 specific pledges. While other countries may have also made additional commitments in their national statements, most of these were not made public. At the 2012 summit, countries are expected to again issue additional, voluntary national statements (called "house gifts" by summit planners), and some may join together to offer regional or multilateral commitments ("gift baskets"). In advance of the Seoul Summit, this paper provides an overview of the steps that countries have taken to implement the voluntary, national commitments detailed in the 2010 White House highlights document and the US national statement.

Approximately 80 percent of the Washington Summit's national commitments had been completed by February 2012 and represent some of the most concrete results of the summit. Some commitments were completed ahead of the 2010 summit, such as the United Kingdom's September 2009 ratification of the United Nations (UN) nuclear terrorism convention, but many were facilitated by the momentum created by the NSS process. Important examples of countries fulfilling their commitments include the removal of all highly enriched uranium (HEU) from Chile. New nuclear centers of excellence, conferences,

and training activities were developed by Canada, China, France, India, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Saudi Arabia, and the Republic of Korea. Funding for the IAEA's Nuclear Security Fund (NSF), HEU reactor conversion and material removals, and anti-smuggling initiatives have been contributed by Belgium, Canada, Japan, New Zealand, Norway, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States.

Some national commitments involved projects, such as HEU reactor conversions, which are technically complex and require long lead times and careful negotiations to complete. Still, notable progress has been made on these commitments, including Ukraine eliminating more than half of its HEU stocks and signing a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with the United States in September 2011, formalizing its commitment for a full clean out. Kazakhstan has worked with the United States to complete the removal and down-blending of 33 kilograms (kg) of HEU fuel in August 2011 as part of its reactor conversion and HEU elimination commitment. Mexico signed an agreement with the United States and the IAEA in August 2011, defining the terms of removing its HEU and receiving low enriched uranium (LEU) fuel in return as part of its commitment to converting a reactor and eliminating remaining HEU.

The only national commitment where no progress is evident involves Kazakhstan "considering an International Nuclear Security Training Center." The pledge to "consider"—rather than "create"—the center, combined with the development of a number of similarly focused centers around the world, may explain the lack of movement on this commitment. Some of these centers are being created in accordance with the 2010 national commitments, and others have been undertaken independently of them, including in Japan, China, India, and the Republic of Korea.

In short, countries have made commendable progress implementing their national commitments from the 2010 summit and have bolstered global nuclear security in the process. Reviewing the implementation of commitments made in 2010 is among the objectives of the Seoul meeting, and important for understanding how the NSS process is helping to bolster the global nuclear security regime. However, it is also worth noting that summit participants have been unable to agree on a common format for tracking and reporting on their implementation of the 2010 summit consensus document and national commitments.

#### TRACKING IMPLEMENTATION

The 2010 communiqué and work plan were important for demonstrating broad global support of nuclear terrorism prevention and encouraging countries to prioritize nuclear material security measures. However, tracking the implementation of the commitments described in the work plan is difficult because they are non-binding and often come with caveats such as "as appropriate," when "technically and economically feasible," and "as soon as possible." While the national commitments made at the summit were voluntary, they described concrete actions those nations agreed to take. That makes evaluating their progress more straightforward.

There is no official assessment methodology or presentation format for countries reporting on the status of their commitments at the Seoul Summit. Efforts by high-level government representatives to establish a common format at the November 2010 Sherpa Meeting in Buenos Aires were unsuccessful. The proposed matrix format met stiff resistance from some participants and was ultimately abandoned in favor of a

general agreement to report on implementation without specific parameters attached. While this freeform reporting method offers flexibility, a common tracking and reporting format would provide a more comprehensive and transparent picture of efforts to live up to the commitments made at the 2010 summit and, more broadly, the state of the global nuclear material security regime.

Common reporting requirements would give states the incentive to ensure that their nuclear security systems were developing evenly. The selective reporting favored for the 2012 summit allows countries to highlight the areas where they are strong without drawing attention to others where their efforts may be lagging. The 2010 communiqué and work plan purposely outlined a broad array of tools, capacities, and stakeholder engagements that collectively comprise today's nuclear material security regime. Even though summit commitments are voluntary, leaders' endorsement of these documents are an acknowledgement of the multifaceted approach required to help keep nuclear materials and facilities secure. In short, an accurate assessment of how states have lived up to their summit commitments requires an evaluation of the full scope of principles and objectives discussed at the summit.

While nuclear security may be a national responsibility, deficiencies in one state's system can have international ramifications. Common reporting on the summit's agreed upon priorities has the potential to help build confidence among neighbors and the global community that states are taking their responsibilities seriously. In a regime that is largely nationally-focused and without binding international standards or reporting mechanisms, utilizing a common reporting format on implementation at the summits would encourage countries to demonstrate how they are implementing the IAEA's recommendations and taking other steps to continuously adapt their nuclear material systems to twentyfirst century threats. Reporting at the summit could also feed into the work of other international initiatives working to prevent nuclear terrorism through collaboration, such as the Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism (GICNT), G-8 Global Partnership against the Spread of Weapons and Materials of Mass Destruction (Global Partnership), and the 1540 Committee.

Moreover, in 2014 the international community will want to know how summit leaders have fared in meeting their 2010 commitment to "secure all vulnerable nuclear materials in four years." Absent an official tracking and reporting process, it is difficult to see how states will be able to credibly and comprehensively demonstrate their achievements. The Global Partnership's efforts to reconstruct and communicate the scope and significance of its achievements after 10 years are instructive on the difficulty of retroactively assessing progress without establishing a common tracking format. When the Global Partnership was launched in June 2002, G-8 countries committed to spending \$20 billion over 10 years to promote safety and prevent the proliferation of chemical, biological, radiological, and nuclear weapons materials and expertise. With the initiative set to expire in 2012, the G-8 tasked an experts group with assessing the Global Partnership's effectiveness. By then, the original eight countries had been joined by an additional 15 countries and the European Union (EU).

Members of the Global Partnership published few sources on how billions of dollars were spent, and those that were published were not comprehensive or centralized. Annexes to the G-8 Summit documents periodically included tables describing countries' WMD security projects, but it was difficult to decipher the total dollars and specific types of expenditures from them. As a result, the G-8 experts group limited its published assessment to representative cases of the partnership's achievements.<sup>3</sup> Despite this lack of detail, the group's mandate was extended in June 2011, although without new funding targets. Separately, an academic evaluation conducted by researchers at Kings College and published in late 2011 had to rely heavily on interviews with government and nongovernment officials involved with the partnership for evidence.4

In the absence of a governmental process to assess global nuclear security, the Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI) recently undertook a study of nuclear material security in 176 countries and published a public index of the results. NTI commissioned the Economist Intelligence Unit to develop a multidimensional analytic framework capable of measuring nuclear security performance over time. For countries with weapons-usable nuclear materials, the index evaluated them based on five indicator categories: 1) Quantities and Sites; 2) Security and Control Measures; 3) Global Norms; 4) Domestic Commitments and Capacity; and 5) Societal Factors. States without weapons-usable materials were assessed using indicators 3, 4, and 5. Overall rankings and scores in each of these indicators provide a snapshot of where a country is excelling in nuclear material security and where improvements are needed. The NTI Index stresses that this data should be used as a tool to begin a dialogue on setting international nuclear material security priorities, benchmarking progress to achieve them, and holding states accountable for the steps they take. The index was launched in January 2012 and will be updated periodically.

This report is another nongovernmental effort to provide transparency in tracking the actions taken by countries to improve their nuclear material security but its scope is limited to 2010 NSS national commitments. It provides concrete examples of steps countries have taken to implement their commitments ahead of the Seoul Summit, and demonstrates where needs and gaps of intention remain. The information in this report was obtained primarily from open source publications and is accurate as of February 2012. Research results have been organized into the following nine categories:

- 1. International Conventions
- 2. Removing and Securing HEU and Plutonium
- 3. Reactor Conversions and Shutdowns
- 4. New IAEA Cooperation
- 5. New Centers, Conferences, and Training Support
- 6. New National Laws
- 7. Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism
- 8. Preventing Nuclear Smuggling
- 9. G-8 Global Partnership

# INTERNATIONAL CONVENTIONS

The 2010 NSS communiqué and work plan recognize the importance of the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (ICSANT), Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material (CPPNM), and the CPPNM's 2005 Amendment as legally binding, multilateral mechanisms for enhancing material security and preventing nuclear terrorism. Summit participants called for their universal adoption.

The CPPNM has been ratified by 41 of the 47 NSS participants.<sup>5</sup> It is the only legally binding international instrument with physical protection requirements for nuclear materials, but only applies to those undergoing international transport.<sup>6</sup> The CPPNM's 2005 Amendment extends protection requirements to domestic use, storage, and transport of nuclear materials and establishes new legal penalties for misuse and sabotage. However, the Amendment is not yet in force because too few countries have ratified it. Since the Washington Summit, 18 new countries have ratified the CPPNM's 2005 Amendment. Half were summit participants. Of these states, Germany, the United Kingdom, and Argentina were acting on their national ratification pledges. The Amendment was ratified by the United Kingdom in April 2010, by Germany in October 2010, and by Argentina in November 2011. France also pledged to ratify the Amendment and was working to complete this process as of January 2012 with the objective of finishing ratification "within the next few months."8

The 2005 United Nations (UN) treaty against nuclear terrorism, ICSANT, provides a definition of nuclear terrorism and details how offenders and illicit materials should be handled by states when seized. Since the 2010 NSS, 12 countries have ratified ICSANT, half of which were summit participants. 9 Armenia, Georgia, and the United Kingdom acted on their national ratification pledges. Armenia ratified the convention in September 2010 and Georgia in April 2010. The United Kingdom completed ratification ahead of the summit in September 2009. Argentina and Australia also committed to moving toward ratification of ICSANT, but their work remains in progress. <sup>10</sup> In November 2011, Australia announced that "The Nuclear Terrorism Legislation Amendment Bill 2011" had been introduced into Parliament to implement ICSANT.<sup>11</sup>

The US national statement at the Washington Summit indicated that it was accelerating efforts to ratify both the 2005 Amendment and ICSANT. In April 2011, the White House indicated that the Obama administration was submitting legislation to Congress necessary for ratifying both conventions.<sup>12</sup> Congress has not yet passed this legislation.

CPPNM 2005 Amendment			
Country Ratified			
<b>Argentina</b> ✓			
France In progress			
Germany /			
United Kingdom ✓			
United States In progress			

ICSANT				
Country Ratified/Approved				
Argentina	In progress			
Armenia 🗸				
Australia	In progress			
Georgia	✓			
United Kingdom	✓			
United States	In progress			

# REMOVING AND SECURING HEU AND PLUTONIUM

Summit documents recognize that the use and management of nuclear materials and facilities is under the jurisdiction of individual states, but encourage steps to keep them secure, including consolidation of storage sites and removal and disposition of fissile materials no longer in use. In this vein, a number of summit participants made national commitments to consolidate, secure, or remove nuclear materials in their territories.

Removing and Securing Highly Enriched Uranium (HEU) and Plutonium		
Country	Commitments	Status
Canada	Return spent HEU to United States	In progress
	Fund HEU removals from Mexico and Vietnam	1
Chile	Removed all HEU in March 2010	✓
Kazakhstan	Cooperative work on BN-350 reactor shutdown and fuel security	✓
Russia	Sign Plutonium Disposition Protocol	✓
Ukraine	Remove all HEU by 2012 summit, including half of stocks by end of 2010	In progress
United States	Obtain approval to bring up to 100 kilograms of plutonium from sites of concern into the United States for disposition	✓

Chile completed its national commitment to eliminate all 18 kg of HEU from the country ahead of the Washington Summit. In early 2010, the National Nuclear Security Administration (NNSA) worked with the Chilean Commission of Nuclear Energy to remove the HEU and more than 400 radiological sources from the La Reina Nuclear Center and the Lo Aguirre Nuclear Center. The Chilean operation was particularly challenging due to an 8.8 magnitude earthquake off its coast during the shipment preparations on February 27. Only minimal delays occurred despite the national emergency and numerous aftershocks. This was the first HEU shipment to occur since a January 2009 Record of Decision authorized the United States to accept limited amounts of non-US-origin HEU spent fuel. 14

Ukraine is on track to meet its commitment to give up half of its HEU by the end of 2010 and all of it by the Seoul Summit. On September 26, 2011, US Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and Ukrainian Foreign Minister Kostyantyn Gryshchenko signed a Memorandum of Understanding formalizing this commitment. Under the MOU, the United States will provide Ukraine with financial and technical assistance to eliminate the HEU and modernize its peaceful nuclear research activities. This assistance is expected to exceed \$60 million and include LEU reactor conversions as well as a new neutron source facility for medical isotope production that will be operational by 2014. In December 2010, NNSA announced that 50 kg of HEU fresh fuel had been removed from three sites in Ukraine: Kiev Institute for Nuclear Research, Kharkiv Institute for Physics and Technology, and Sevastopol National University of Nuclear Industry and Energy. Officials from the United States, Ukraine, Russia, United Kingdom, and IAEA worked cooperatively on the project which required five flights to move the material. Earlier that year, Ukraine returned 56 kg of spent HEU fuel to Russia by train for disposition.

In November 2010, the US-Kazakhstan Energy Partnership announced the completion of cooperative work on the BN-350 plutonium production reactor shutdown and fuel security project.<sup>18</sup> Hundreds

of scientists, engineers, and safety, security, and transportation experts from the United States and Kazakhstan were part of the effort to secure three metric tons (mt) of weapons-grade plutonium and more than 10 mt of HEU.<sup>19</sup> Over the course of a year, 12 shipments of spent fuel were transported more than 3,000 kilometers from Aktau to a new long-term, IAEA-safeguarded storage facility in Eastern Kazakhstan. Additionally, in May 2009, over 70 kg of spent HEU fuel was returned to Russia, and 33 kg of fresh HEU fuel was down-blended into LEU in fall 2011.<sup>20</sup>

Canada committed to returning large inventories of spent HEU fuel to the United States. This fuel had been used to produce medical isotopes and is currently stored at the Chalk River Laboratories in Ontario. At the Washington Summit, Canadian Prime Minister Stephen Harper announced that the project would take place between 2010 and 2018.<sup>21</sup> In addition to returning its own HEU, Canada also committed to providing funding for HEU removals in Mexico and Vietnam. A trilateral agreement to work cooperatively to convert the Mexican HEU research reactor and remove its fuel from the country was announced at the summit by Mexico, Canada, and the United States. <sup>22</sup> Canada is contributing C\$5 million to help NNSA's Global Threat Reduction Initiative (GTRI) implement the project.<sup>23</sup> The Vietnam conversion effort is also underway.

At the Washington Summit, Secretary Clinton and Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov fulfilled national commitments to sign the Plutonium Disposition Protocol to the 2000 Plutonium Management and Disposition Agreement. Under this agreement, both countries committed to eliminating at least 34 mt of excess weapons-grade plutonium. In June 2011, a US official indicated that "good progress" was being made on negotiating verification measures and milestones for Russian progress on US-funded work, and a letter to IAEA explained that the governments hoped to complete these talks by 2012.<sup>24</sup>

The US national statement indicated that it was in the final stages of gaining approval to bring up to 100 kg of plutonium into the United States from sites of concern overseas for disposition. This effort was completed following the approval of required environmental impact appraisals and other assessments.

Additionally, other significant material removals have occurred outside of publicized summit commitments. For instance, Poland, an NSS participant, completed the removal of over 450 kg of Russian-origin HEU spent fuel in October 2010 in collaboration with NNSA.<sup>25</sup> Belarus committed to returning all of its HEU to Russia in advance of the 2012 summit, but reneged on the pledge. <sup>26</sup> However, in October and November 2010, over 84 kg of HEU was removed from a research facility in Sosny, Belarus.<sup>27</sup>

Since President Barack Obama announced a four-year, international effort to secure vulnerable nuclear materials in his April 5, 2009 speech in Prague, GTRI has eliminated all of the HEU from six countries: Serbia, Chile, Romania, Libya, Taiwan, and Turkey. Since the 2010 NSS, the United States has removed 400 kg of HEU and plutonium and down-blended 700 kg of HEU from civil nuclear programs from 10 countries. 29

# REACTOR CONVERSIONS AND SHUTDOWNS

Summit participants encouraged the conversion of HEU-fueled reactors to LEU in the communiqué and work plan as part of efforts to minimize the use of HEU. They recognized that HEU and separated plutonium are particularly sensitive materials and agreed take special precautions with them as well as to shutdown any reactors that are no longer required to minimize the use and production of weapons materials.

	Reactor Conversions and Shutdowns	
Country	Commitments	Status
Kazakhstan	Convert a HEU research reactor and eliminate remaining HEU	In progress
Mexico	Convert a HEU research reactor and eliminate remaining HEU	In progress
Russia	End plutonium production	✓
Vietnam	Convert a HEU research reactor	In progress
United States	Convert six remaining HEU reactors in the United States once acceptable fuel is developed	In progress

Russia fulfilled its national commitment to end plutonium production by shutting down the ADE-2 reactor in Zheleznogorsk a few days after the 2010 summit.<sup>30</sup> During the Soviet era, this reactor was used to produce plutonium for nuclear weapons, but since 1995, its main purpose has been supplying heat for the city. The Zheleznogorsk reactor was the last of three that the United States and Russia worked cooperatively to close. Two plutonium production reactors in Seversk were shut down in 2008.<sup>31</sup>

In December 2010, Vietnam reaffirmed its national commitment to complete the conversion of its Dalat HEU research reactor in an MOU with the United States.<sup>32</sup> The Dalat reactor, built with US assistance in the 1960s, produced medical isotopes and was also used to conduct research. NNSA previously worked with Vietnam in 2007 to partially convert the reactor and return 4.3 kg of fresh fuel to Russia. However, the new agreement provides the legal framework for full conversion and return of the remaining fuel to Russia.33

Kazakhstan committed to converting an HEU research reactor and eliminating the remaining fuel. Cooperative efforts between the United States and Kazakhstan to convert a research reactor at the Institute of Nuclear Physics in Almaty are ongoing, but 33 kg of HEU fuel has already been removed and downblended.<sup>34</sup> The United States, Kazakhstan, and the IAEA worked together to ship the material to the Ulba Metallurgical Plant in Ust-Kamenogorsk in August 2011 where it was down-blended into LEU and returned to the Institute for future nuclear energy research.

Mexico committed to converting its research reactor, and a trilateral agreement with the United States and Canada to implementing this project was announced at the Washington Summit.<sup>35</sup> Under the agreement, the three countries will work cooperatively with the IAEA. Negotiations to define and set up the project have begun.<sup>36</sup> In August 2011, Mexico, the United States, and the IAEA signed an agreement detailing arrangements for replacing Mexico's HEU fuel for the TRIGA Mark III reactor at the National Institute for Nuclear Research with LEU.<sup>37</sup> At the September 2011 IAEA General Conference, Mexico indicated that the fuel transfer could be completed by early 2012.<sup>38</sup>

In the US national statement, the country committed to coverting its six remaining HEU fueled reactors to use LEU as soon as a suitable fuel was developed. The statement noted the completed conversion of all 20 US HEU reactors capable of using current LEU fuels. No new US reactors have been converted since the Washington Summit.

## **NEW IAEA COOPERATION**

The essential role that the IAEA plays in advancing nuclear security was highlighted in the 2010 summit documents. The work plan detailed the valuable services and guidance materials the agency offers. Summit participants were also encouraged to take advantage of IAEA resources and to provide support for its nuclear security work.

New International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) Cooperation		
Country Commitments		Status
Belgium	Contribute \$300,000 to IAEA Nuclear Security Fund (NSF)	✓
Finland	Invited an IAEA International Physical Protection Advisory Service (IPPAS) security review	
France	Invite an IAEA IPPAS security review	✓
Japan	Japan Contribute new resources to IAEA NSF	
New Zealand	Contribute to IAEA NSF	✓
Norway	Norway  Contribute \$3.3 million over next four years to IAEA NSF (flexible funds for use for activities in developing countries)	
Russia	Contribute to the IAEA NSF	✓
United Kingdom	Contribute \$6 million to IAEA NSF	✓
	Invite an IAEA IPPAS security review	1
United States	Invite an IAEA IPPAS security review	1
	Contribute to the IAEA NSF	✓

The IAEA's annual nuclear security reports do not list the amounts that countries contribute to the Nuclear Security Fund (NSF), but do provide a yearly accounting of pledges and contributions. According to the 2010 and 2011 reports, all countries that made national commitments to provide NSF funding have fulfilled them: Belgium, Japan, New Zealand, Norway, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States.<sup>39</sup> Additionally, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, the Netherlands, ROK, Spain, Sweden, and the European Union have provided NSF funding during this period. 40 At the September 2010 IAEA General Conference, Norway announced that it had signed an agreement with the Agency to provide €2.5 million over four years for nuclear safety and security work in developing countries. 41 In December 2010, Russia announced that it had signed an agreement to contribute \$6.5 million between 2010 and 2015. 42 The United Kingdom signed a similarly sized funding agreement with the IAEA in March 2011, committing £4 million (approximately \$6.4 million).<sup>43</sup> The United States, EU, United Kingdom, and Canada are the NSF's largest contributors.<sup>44</sup>

Finland's International Physical Protection Advisory Service (IPPAS) mission took place in June 2009 and a follow-up security review is planned for 2012.<sup>45</sup> The UK's IPPAS mission to the Sellafield Nuclear Reprocessing facility and Barrow port was completed in late October 2011.<sup>46</sup> The mission to France's EDF power plant at Gravelines was completed in late November 2011.<sup>47</sup> According to US officials, the United States has requested an IPPAS mission, but the IAEA's "Nuclear Security Report 2011" provides no update on its status.<sup>48</sup> The US national statement indicated that the review would be of the National Institute of Standards and Technology's Center for Neutron Research facility.

# NEW CENTERS, CONFERENCES, AND TRAINING SUPPORT

The 2010 summit documents emphasized the importance of the human dimension of nuclear security. They describe the need for continuing education and for the sharing of best practices among knowledgeable peers. Countries responded with a series of national commitments to enhance nuclear security culture and build human capacity through hosting or establishing new training and educational centers, conferences, and other activities. Funding, cooperation pledges, and new guidance materials were also offered in support of these objectives.

Canada hosted a four-day World Institute for Nuclear Security (WINS) workshop on "Guard Force Recruitment, Training, Deployment, and Exercises" in June 2010.<sup>49</sup> This workshop helped inform subsequent work by WINS to produce an International Best Practice Guide on Nuclear Guard Force management and operation.<sup>50</sup> While Canada's new bilateral security cooperation with Russia has reportedly been implemented, the details of this effort have not been publicized.<sup>51</sup>

Japan launched its new Integrated Comprehensive Support Center for Non-proliferation and Nuclear Security in December 2010. The Japan Atomic Energy Agency (JAEA), which is operating the center, hosted opening ceremonies in February 2011. <sup>52</sup> The center aims to help emerging nuclear power countries develop tailored institutional infrastructure, provide human resources and capacity building support, and enhance international cooperation and coordination. <sup>53</sup> The IAEA, EURATOM, Australia, Republic of Korea, China, and the United States are among those cooperating with JAEA on the center. <sup>54</sup> Additionally, in November 2010, the United States and Japan established a bilateral Nuclear Security Working Group to support their collaborative work related to the NSS process, Integrated Support Center, and other activities, such as nuclear forensics. <sup>55</sup> Japan also hosted an "International Workshop on Nuclear Forensics Following on the Nuclear Security Summit" in October 2010 and a WINS workshop on "Corporate Governance and Security Leadership" in June 2010. <sup>56</sup>

At the Washington Summit, China announced it would establish a nuclear security center of excellence. In January 2011, the United States and China signed an MOU for NNSA to work with China's Atomic Energy Authority on the center, which will promote effective nuclear security safeguards throughout Asia and act as a central site for training site personnel on measurement and accounting, developing protective force personnel, and designing and installing nuclear material security systems.<sup>57</sup> The center will be located in Beijing and construction is set to begin after a project review is completed.<sup>58</sup> NNSA has committed to provide some equipment to the center and help develop its training programs and best practice exchanges. However, there has been some opposition in Congress resulting in the enacting of funding limitations.<sup>59</sup> Despite reservations from Congress, the United States continues to work with China

New C	Cooperative Centers, Conferences, and Training Suppor	t
Country	Commitments	Status
Canada Host a World Institute of Nuclear Security (WINS) bes practice workshop		✓
	Unveil \$100 million in new bilateral security cooperation with Russia	✓
China	Announce cooperation on center of excellence	✓
France	Incorporate training in nuclear security at the European Nuclear Safety Training and Tutoring Institute (ENSTTI) and the International Nuclear Energy Institute (I2EN)	✓
IAEA	Complete INFCIC 225 Revision 5	✓
India	Announce creation of a Nuclear Energy Center with a nuclear security component	✓
Italy	Establish a school of nuclear security in Trieste to train nuclear personnel from developing countries	✓
Japan	Launch an integrated regional support center	✓
	Host and fund a WINS best practices conference	✓
	Research and development on nuclear detection and forensics	✓
Kazakhstan	Consider an International Nuclear Security Training Center	No progress
Republic of Korea	Host 2012 Nuclear Security Summit	✓
Saudi Arabia	Host United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR)	
United States	Provide financial and expert support to WINS	✓
	Requested largest amount ever for nuclear security cooperation programs in fiscal year 2011	✓
	Contribute to a voluntary UNSCR 1540 implementation fund	✓
	Launch an international effort to develop nuclear forensics library, exercises, common lexicons, etc.	✓

on nuclear security issues, including agreeing to expand the work of the Joint Coordinating Committee of the US-China Peaceful Uses of Nuclear Technology Agreement in March 2011, and the installation of a radiation detection system at China's Port of Yangshan in December 2011 as part of NNSA's Megaports Initiative.60

At the Washington Summit, India announced that it would build a nuclear energy center that would include a nuclear security component. India's Global Centre for Nuclear Energy Partnership (GCNEP) is under construction at Kheri Jassaur, near Bahadurgarh, Haryana. 61 In September 2011, India's Atomic Energy Commission (AEC) announced that a regional training course on nuclear security, "Physical Protection of Nuclear Facilities against Sabotage, Assessing Vulnerabilities and Identifying Vital Areas," would take place in New Delhi in November to launch GCNEP, which would be owned and operated by the government but open to international participation.<sup>62</sup> The center is intended to improve international cooperation on advanced nuclear energy systems, nuclear security, radiological safety, and radiation technology applications to health, food, and industry. An MOU with the United States on cooperating on the GCNEP was signed during President Obama's trip to India in November 2010.63 At the US-India

Strategic Dialogue in July 2011, a joint statement was issued that indicated the first meeting of the US-India Joint Working Group would be held in late 2011 to begin implementing the MOU.<sup>64</sup> India has also signed an MOU related to the center with Russia and is expected to complete one with the IAEA and possibly France and the United Kingdom.65

Also at the Washington Summit, Kazakhstan's president said that his country would consider hosting an International Nuclear Security Training Center, but there has been no further information on this project.<sup>66</sup>

Though not listed as national commitments, other countries are also pursuing the creation of nuclear security centers of excellence for training and information sharing. For example, the Republic of Korea announced in September 2010 that it would open an International Nuclear Security Training Center in 2013.<sup>67</sup> This center is intended to support the peaceful use of nuclear energy while mitigating the risks of misuse. Also in 2010, the European Union launched its CBRN Center of Excellence Initiative to help support countries and regions maintain the institutional capacity needed to fight against chemical, biological, radiological, and nuclear (CBRN) threats. 68 It aims to establish centers of excellence in five regions of concern: South Caucasus/Ukraine/Southeast Europe, North Africa, West Africa, the Middle East, and Southeast Asia. 69 A regional Secretariat opened in Amman, Jordan in December 2011, and 19 projects have been selected for implementation.<sup>70</sup>

Italy committed to establishing a school of nuclear security in Trieste that would help train personnel from developing countries. In April 2011, the "International School on Nuclear Security" was held at the International Centre for Theoretical Physics. The IAEA and Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs cosponsored the school in collaboration with the Central European Initiative and Kuwait Foundation for the Advancement of Science.71

French President Nicolas Sarkozy announced in March 2010 that France would create International Nuclear Energy Institute (I2EN) to interact with the new nuclear security centers of excellence and expand training opportunities for nuclear professionals.<sup>72</sup> France's September 2011 statement at the IAEA General Conference indicated that I2EN was operational, and the number of grants available to foreign students seeking nuclear training programs at its International Nuclear Academy would be increased.<sup>73</sup> Also, fulfilling France's commitment to incorporate nuclear security training into the European Nuclear Safety Training and Tutoring Institute's (ENSTTI) curriculum, in June-July 2011, ENSTTI held an "Introduction to Nuclear Safety" course in Munich, Germany that included a one-day track on nuclear security and nonproliferation.<sup>74</sup>

Saudi Arabia satisfied its commitment to host a UN Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1540 conference for the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) in December 2010.<sup>75</sup> The regional workshop took place in Riyadh and focused on implementing UNSCR 1540 to prevent terrorist acquisition of weapons of mass destruction. Participants included representatives from Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, the United Arab Emirates, the United States, China, the United Kingdom, France, Russia, Mexico, and UN offices.

The Republic of Korea is hosting the 2012 NSS in Seoul on March 26-27, 2012. The leaders of over fifty countries and international organizations will attend. As at the Washington Summit, the primary focus of the agenda was nuclear material security; however, the Seoul Summit will also address radiological source security issues in greater depth and examine the interface between nuclear safety and security. Countries are expected to endorse a "Seoul Communiqué" that includes a commitment to minimize the civilian use of HEU and offer new additional national (or multinational) voluntary commitments.

NSS sherpas and sous sherpas engaged in a series of preparatory meetings in advance of the Seoul

Summit. Meetings took place in Argentina in November 2010, Austria in March 2011, Republic of Korea in June 2011, Finland in October 2011, and in India in January 2012.76 Regional meetings to expand the number of countries engaged with NSS objectives were held, including in Poland and Chile.<sup>77</sup> Additionally, several expert dialogues have been organized since the Washington Summit by Korean and other international policy organizations in support of evolving the nuclear material security regime through the NSS process.

US support for the activities of WINS began with an initial funding pledge of \$3 million in 2009 and has continued with additional funds from the Departments of State and Energy. 78 As detailed in the WINS 2010 Annual Report, the United States has engaged with the organization in a number of forums for enhancing nuclear security culture and best practice implementation.<sup>79</sup> Additionally, as indicated in its national statement, the United States requested additional nuclear security funding in FY11. Nearly \$2 billion was sought by the administration to support international WMD security programs in NNSA and the Department of Defense (DOD), including an additional \$320 million specifically to support the fouryear effort to secure vulnerable nuclear materials around the world. 80 However, Congress did not support the administration's full request. The FY12 request for NNSA and DOD programs was lower than in FY11 but received stronger support from Congress in the final omnibus funding act.81 The United States provided \$3 million in FY11 and \$1.5 million in FY12 for a UNSCR 1540 implementation fund that is managed by the UN 1540 Committee to match donors and those in need of assistance, fulfilling their WMD security obligations.82

Finally, the IAEA released its fifth revision of "Nuclear Security Recommendations on Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities" in early 2011. 83 This document provides guidance and recommendations for creating and implementing physical protection measures for nuclear materials and facilities and was last revised in 1999. It is part of the IAEA's Nuclear Security Series of publications that began in 2006. Additionally, the agency has launched a nuclear security information portal (NUSEC) to serve as a centralized hub of nuclear security topics and activities. It is also helping to coordinate the activities of the new nuclear security centers being created; a coordination meeting was held in June 2011.84

#### **NEW NATIONAL LAWS**

Given that it is the responsibility of states to ensure that the nuclear material on their territories is protected, the Washington Summit documents encouraged participants to maintain and enforce effective national laws and regulations to keep materials secure as well as to criminalize any misuse or misconduct.

New National Laws		
Country	Commitments	Status
Armenia	Passed new export control law	✓
Egypt	Passed new comprehensive nuclear law in March 2010 that includes nuclear security	✓
Malaysia	Passed a new export control law	✓

Armenia passed new export control laws in November 2009. The legislation updated the country's munitions controls and regulations and was accomplished in cooperation with the IAEA and US Department of State's Export and Border Control program. 85 The laws incorporate international best practices on strategic export controls to meet UNSCR 1540 obligations. Additionally, in July 2010, Armenia adopted a new law and implementing decree for dual-use goods.86

Egypt enacted a law in March 2010 on "Regulating Nuclear and Radiological Activities" that confirms the country's adherence to all international, regional, and bilateral treaties and agreements it has ratified.<sup>87</sup> The law was passed as part of preparations to achieve the country's goal of building four nuclear reactors by 2025.88

In April 2010, Malaysia passed the "Strategic Trade Bill 2010," which introduces new statutory penalties for companies that fail to comply with its export controls.<sup>89</sup> It was Malaysia's first export control legislation specifically designed pursuant to UNSCR 1540 obligations and includes controls on both the physical and electronic movement of strategic goods and technologies.<sup>90</sup>

# GLOBAL INITIATIVE TO COMBAT NUCLEAR TERRORISM

The value of the GICNT in promoting nuclear security was recognized at the Washington Summit, and participants were encouraged to work together and expand cooperation under this and other multilateral initiatives that support improved nuclear security. Since its creation in 2006, GICNT has grown to include 82 countries and four official observers who voluntarily commit to implementing a set of nuclear security goals articulated in the group's Statement of Principles.91

Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism (GICNT) Support			
Country	Country Commitments		
Argentina	Join the GICNT	✓	
Kazakhstan	Host a GICNT activity	✓	
Philippines	Join the GICNT	✓	
Republic of Korea	Host a GICNT activity	✓	
Thailand	Joint the GICNT	✓	
Vietnam	Join the GICNT	✓	
United States	Continue to support the GINCT and work to turn it durable international institution	✓	

Argentina, Philippines, Thailand, and Vietnam fulfilled their pledges to join GICNT during the June 2010 Plenary Meeting. 92 Mexico and Singapore were welcomed as new members at that meeting.

Kazakhstan fulfilled its commitment to provide the venue for a GICNT session by co-hosting the "Exercise on Countering the Financing of Nuclear Terrorism" with Australia and the United States and the "Inaugural Implementation and Assessment Group (IAG) Meeting" with Spain in September 2010.93 A number of earlier GICNT activities also took place in Kazakhstan, including its "3rd Plenary Meeting" in

June 2007 and "Atom Anti-Terror 2008" exercise in June 2008.

In June 2011, the Republic of Korea hosted GICNT's "2011 Plenary Meeting" and "Implementation Assessment Group (IAG) Meeting" in fulfillment of its national pledge. 94 Korea had previously sponsored the GICNT's "Workshop on Detecting and Responding to Illicit Transport and Trafficking of Nuclear and Radioactive Materials" and the "3<sup>rd</sup> Exercising Planning Group Meeting" in April 2009.

The US national statement reiterated an April 2009 pledge to continue to fund and support GICNT and to turn it into a "durable international institution." In fiscal year 2012, \$6 million was provided for the Department of State's WMD Terrorism program to help support GICNT. 96 Ideas under consideration by GICNT members for evolving it into a durable institution have been termed "enhancing implementation" and include "clearly identifying a policy making body, having a decision making mechanism that is open to all partners, better coordinating exercise planning, and...facilitating capacity building." At the 2010 GICNT plenary meeting, five accomplishments aimed at "enhancing implementation" were highlighted, including the creation of two priority functions for the group: nuclear detection and nuclear forensics. 98 At the June 2011 plenary, a third priority function area was adopted: response and mitigation.<sup>99</sup>

# PREVENTING NUCLEAR SMUGGLING

The Washington Summit emphasized the need for states to work together to prevent and respond to incidents of nuclear smuggling. One mechanism that supports this objective is the US Megaports Initiative—part of the US Second Line of Defense (SLD) program within NNSA that provides equipment, training, and technical support to partner countries to help prevent nuclear and radioactive material smuggling at maritime ports. Another mechanism is the US Nuclear Smuggling Outreach Initiative (NSOI). NSOI engages with countries to create Joint Action Plans to improve anti-smuggling capabilities and facilitate donor partnerships that fortify human and capital resources to prevent nuclear smuggling.

	Preventing Nuclear Smuggling	
Country	Commitments	Status
Italy	Signed a Megaports Agreement with the United States	✓
New Zealand	Contribute to the U.S. Nuclear Smuggling Outreach Initiative	
Norway	orway Contribute \$500,000 in additional support to Kazakhstan's efforts to upgrade portal monitors	
United Arab Emirates	Signed a Megaports Agreement with the United States	✓
United States	Develop and deploy new neutron detection technologies through an aggressive program of research, development, test, and evaluation	✓

The UAE signed an agreement with the United States in December 2009 to begin cooperative efforts to install radiation detection equipment and infrastructure at the ports of Abu Dhabi and Sharjah<sup>100</sup> Under the framework, UAE officials will be trained to use and maintain the equipment. This agreement was signed

in Abu Dhabi and builds on a Megaports Agreement signed with Dubai in 2005.<sup>101</sup>

Italy signed its agreement in March 2010, under which NNSA will work with the Customs Agency of the Italian Republic to deter, detect, and interdict nuclear trafficking at several Italian ports, including Genoa and Gioia Tauro. <sup>102</sup> The agreement will enable NNSA to provide equipment and training for the ports and includes cost-sharing arrangements. <sup>103</sup>

Under NSOI, New Zealand funded the provision of radiological monitoring equipment for the Boryspol International Airport in Kyiv, Ukraine in 2010.<sup>104</sup> This was the third NSOI-identified project that New Zealand has contributed to since 2007. Its 2007 NSOI-funding enabled the supply, installation, and training of officials on radiation detection monitors and secondary inspection equipment at a Ukrainian-Russian border crossing, and its 2009 NSOI-funding made similar radiation detection equipment and training possible in Kazakhstan.<sup>105</sup>

In December 2010, a \$500,000 contribution by Norway to NNSA's SLD program was announced. The funding was provided to install radiation detection equipment at Kazakhstan's Almaty Airport. Norway also contributed over \$837,000 to NNSA in 2009 to support anti-smuggling efforts in Kazakhstan.

The United States noted in its statement at the September 2011 IAEA General Conference that since the Washington Summit, it had deployed 19 radiation detection systems worldwide.<sup>108</sup> Additionally, a Government Accountability Office report from September 2011 indicated that neutron detection technologies that do not rely on helium-3 were "sufficiently mature" to be considered in future portal monitor deployment decisions.<sup>109</sup>

# G-8 GLOBAL PARTNERSHIP

The role and contributions of the Global Partnership were recognized in summit documents. The work plan welcomed additional programming to enhance nuclear material security by partners in this multilateral initiative. The Global Partnership was created in 2002 by the G-8 to provide \$20 billion over ten years for WMD safety, security, and nonproliferation projects in Russia and the former Soviet states. It currently has 15 partners beyond G-8 countries. Its geographic mandate was broadened in 2008, but operationally, work continues to be concentrated in Russia and the former Soviet states. At the time of the 2010 summit, the Global Partnership was set to expire in 2012.

G8 Global Partnership against the Spread of Weapons and Materials of Mass Destruction (Global Partnership)		
Country Commitments Status		
Canada Champion the extension of the Global Partnership		✓
United States	Call for a ten-year extension of the Global Partnership with an expanded scope and mission and commit up to another \$10 billion toward new projects	1

At the May 2011 G-8 summit in Deauville, France, leaders agreed to extend the Global Partnership beyond 2012. 110 While no expiration date was set or new funding detailed, leaders expressed their

objective of expanding the number of participants and enlarging the partnership's scope to include: nuclear and radiological security, biosecurity, scientist engagement, and facilitation of UNSCR 1540 implementation.<sup>111</sup> US funding continues to be requested and appropriated for nuclear security and other weapons of mass destruction safety and security programs activities that count towards the \$10 billion of new Global Partnership funding that President Obama committed.

# CONCLUSION

The NSS process has had considerable success in bringing attention to the threat of nuclear terrorism and strengthening the existing nuclear materials security regime. With only a few months until the next NSS, approximately 80 percent of the national commitments made by 30 countries at the Washington Summit have been completed. The successes of the 2010 meeting have helped build a firm foundation for states attending the Seoul Summit to begin a push for more flexible and responsive nuclear material security structures and coalitions.

2010 Nuclear Security Summit National Commitment Implementation			
National Commitment Area	Complete	In Progress	No Progress
International Conventions	6	5	0
Removing and Securing HEU and Plutonium	5	2	0
Reactor Conversions & Shutdowns	1	4	0
New IAEA Cooperation	10	0	0
New Centers, Conferences, & Training Support	16	0	1
New National Laws	3	0	0
GICNT	7	0	0
Nuclear Smuggling Prevention	5	0	0
G-8 Global Partnership	2	0	0
Total Commitments	56	11	1
Total Percentages	82%	16%	2%

The involvement of heads-of-state makes the summit process a unique vehicle for breaking down the political barriers and bureaucratic inertia that might otherwise impede the nuclear material security regime's evolution into a robust and flexible system capable of addressing new threats. But political will is also required to channel the summit's potential into measurable progress. So far, the actions taken by states to implement the summit's objectives tell a positive story. It is fair to point out that the level of ambition demonstrated by states in their national commitments has varied considerably. Regardless, countries have largely maintained their focus on completing the agendas they set for themselves in the face of numerous other global challenges that have threatened to divert their leaders' attention. Future summits should capitalize on the current momentum to raise the nuclear security bar beyond what was set in Washington's consensus documents. Otherwise, subsequent summits that only support the status quo will not be able to hold the attention of the world leaders who agreed in 2010 that strengthening nuclear security and reducing the threat of nuclear terrorism will require "sustained and effective international

# cooperation."112

Despite many commitment implementation success stories, states have declined to adopt a common format for tracking and reporting on the implementation of the 2010 summit's consensus and national commitments ahead of the 2012 summit. With the Seoul Communiqué essentially finalized, the opportunity has passed to include an endorsement of common tracking and reporting. Therefore, for the time being, stakeholders will need to rely on nongovernmental analyses based on open source materials and whatever states voluntarily choose to publish to gain a sense of what these meetings are accomplishing. This report is one attempt to help fill the information void. In addition, the NTI Nuclear Security Index provides a more sustained, comprehensive look at the status of nuclear security around the world since it will be published every two years. However, while nongovernmental efforts are important contributions to transparency, they will be unable to answer the looming question for NSS leaders in 2014: have they achieved their goal to "secure all vulnerable materials in four years?" 113

A third summit will take place in 2014. The Netherlands, as the next host, should play a leading role in creating a credible process and sound methodology to underpin any declarations on the cumulative impact of the summits as well as on the advancement of the four year-goal. Gaining agreement among the diverse nations at the summit on a common format will be difficult, but the third summit's host should have powerful allies in overcoming this challenge. The four-year goal was originally articulated by President Obama in April 2009 during a speech in Prague and subsequently supported at the G-8 Summit in June 2009 and at the UNSC in September 2009. 114 Furthermore, Korea's summit organizers have expressed the importance of holding a 2014 summit in order to assess what has been achieved during the four-year period. 115

The host of the third summit could partner with previous summit hosts or other participants to make an additional multinational commitment at the 2012 summit to negotiate a common commitment tracking format in advance of the 2014 summit. Such a commitment could also be made independently by the Netherlands in Seoul this year, or announced subsequently. But broader support for this goal from the outset will enhance its likelihood of success. The Sherpa and Sous Sherpa Meetings to plan the 2014 summit are natural venues for negotiating this common format. Nearly every country that has supported the four year goal in other multilateral forums is also an NSS participant and, therefore, has a strong political stake in its outcome.

Special attention should be paid to offering the countries that objected to the tracking proposals at the 2010 Buenos Aires meeting a chance to participate in the initial drafting of any new tracking and reporting proposals introduced at the Sherpa Meetings. Their buy-in will be important; efforts should be made to address substantive concerns they may have about a common format. However, drafters must avoid sacrificing an effective, comprehensive methodology in exchange for consensus support. Ultimately, if a majority of countries can agree on a proposal, the holdouts will be incentivized to join. What head-of-state will want to go to the 2014 summit facing questions about the conspicuous absence of reporting on his or her country's nuclear security efforts over the last four years? Such a scenario would not only be embarrassing, but it would also undermine the confidence building and cooperative actions that the NSS process has worked to create. Herein lies the true value of heads-of-state involvement in the NSS process: as a driver of action.

Since the 2014 summit could be the last such meeting, providing an accurate picture of the achievements since 2010 will be important, but it should do more than look backward. An assessment of successes during the 2012-14 period will also help leaders identify gaps in the current nuclear material security

regime and what more needs to be done. As many experts have pointed out, there is currently no international consensus on nuclear material security priorities or a baseline standard for judging the effectiveness of structures states have put in place. 116 Despite nuclear terrorism's transnational implications, nuclear material security remains a national responsibility with limited international transparency. Though summit organizers have indicated that the NSS process was never meant to be permanent, they should not end it without establishing durable vehicles and high-level networks that enable continued progress in strengthening the global nuclear security regime.

# (Endnotes)

- "Work Plan of the Washington Nuclear Security Summit," Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, April 13, 2010, http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/work-plan-washington-nuclear-security-summit.
- "Communique of the Washington Nuclear Security Summit," The White House, April 13, 2010, http:// www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/communiqu-washington-nuclear-security-summit.
- "G-8 Global Partnership—Assessment and Options for Future Programming," G-8 Summit, Deauville, France, May 26-27, 2011, http://www.g20-G-8.com/G-8-g20/G-8/english/the-2011-summit/declarations-and-reports/ appendices/G-8-global-partnership-assessment-and-options-for.1354.html.
- Alan Heyes, "Global Partnership Evaluation Report," Kings College London, Stanley Foundation Event, Washington, DC, December 8, 2011, http://www.stanleyfoundation.org/powerpointpdf/GP Evaluation presentation US DEC.pdf.
- 5 The countries that have not ratified the CPPNM are Egypt, Malaysia, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam. See: "Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material," IAEA, updated September 29, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Conventions/cppnm\_status.pdf.
- "Nuclear Security Work Plan Reference Document," Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, April 13, 2010, http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/nuclear-security-work-plan-reference-document.
- The countries that have ratified the 2005 Amendment since the 2010 NSS are: Argentina, Bahrain, Bosnia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Greece, Indonesia, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Nauru, the Netherlands, Portugal, Saudi Arabia, Macedonia, Tunisia, and the United Kingdom. Of these, Argentina, Czech Republic, Finland, Germany, Indonesia, Kazakhstan, the Netherlands, Saudi Arabia, and the United Kingdom were 2010 summit participants. See: "Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material," IAEA, updated November 25, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Conventions/cppnm\_status.pdf.
- "Speech by Mr. Eric Besson, French Minister for Industry, Energy, and the Digital Economy, Head of the French Delegation," 55th IAEA General Conference, September 2011, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/ Statements/france.pdf.
- The countries that have ratified ICSANT since the 2010 NSS are: Algeria, Armenia, Bahrain, Chile, China, the Democratic Republic of Congo, Georgia, Lesotho, Nauru, the Netherlands, Poland, St. Vincent and Grenadines, and Tunisia. Of these, Algeria, Armenia, Chile, China, Georgia, and the Netherlands are summit participants. The UK ratified the treaty in advance of the 2010 summit. See: "International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism," United Nations Treaty Collection, updated November 3, 2011, http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ ViewDetailsIII.aspx?&src=UNTSONLINE&mtdsg\_no=XVIII~15&chapter=18&Temp=mtdsg3&lang=en#EndDec.
- "International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism," United Nations Treaty Collection, updated November 3, 2011, http://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetailsIII. aspx?&src=UNTSONLINE&mtdsg\_no=XVIII~15&chapter=18&Temp=mtdsg3&lang=en#EndDec; conversations

- with knowledgeable expert from NPS Global; "Chapter 4 International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism," Report 122 tabled on 22 November 2011, Parliament of Australia Joint Committee, November 22, 2011, http://www.aph.gov.au/house/committee/jsct/23august2011/report.htm.
- "New tool in the fight against nuclear terrorism," Attorney-General for Australia, November 23, 2011, <a href="http://www.attorneygeneral.gov.au/Mediareleases/Pages/2011/Fourth%20Quarter/23-november-2011---New-tool-in-the-fight-against-nuclear-terrorism.aspx">http://www.attorneygeneral.gov.au/Mediareleases/Pages/2011/Fourth%20Quarter/23-november-2011---New-tool-in-the-fight-against-nuclear-terrorism.aspx</a>.
- "Statement by the Press Secretary on the Submission of Legislation Required for Four Key Nuclear Security Treaties," Office of the Press Secretary, White House, April 13, 2011, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/04/13/statement-press-secretary-submission-legislation-required-four-key-nucle">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/04/13/statement-press-secretary-submission-legislation-required-four-key-nucle</a>.
- "Ahead of Nuclear Security Summit, NNSA Announces Removal of All Highly Enriched Uranium from Chile," NNSA Press Release, April 8, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/04.08.10">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/04.08.10</a>.
- 14 Ibid.
- "Memorandum of Understanding with Ukraine on Nuclear Security Cooperation," State Department Fact Sheet, September 26, 2011, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/09/174012.htm.
- "NNSA Achieves Milestone in Removal of HEU from Ukraine," NNSA Press Release, December 31, 2011, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/ukraineheuremoval">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/ukraineheuremoval</a>.
- 17 Ibid.
- "Joint Statement by Co-Chairs of the US-Kazakhstan Energy Partnership in the Successful Completion of the US-Kazakhstan BN-350 Spent Fuel Program," NNSA Press Release, November 17, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/spentfuelstatement111710">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/spentfuelstatement111710</a>; "Deputy Administrator Anne Harrington on Completion of BN-350 Fuel Shipments," NNSA Speech, November 18, 2011, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/speeches/harringtonbn350">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/speeches/harringtonbn350</a>.
- "Joint Statement by Co-Chairs of the US-Kazakhstan Energy Partnership in the Successful Completion of the US-Kazakhstan BN-350 Spent Fuel Program," NNSA Press Release, November 17, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/spentfuelstatement111710">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/spentfuelstatement111710</a>.
- 20 "NNSA and Kazakhstan Complete Operations to Eliminate Highly Enriched Uranium," NNSA Press Release, October 12, 2011, <a href="http://www.nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/uskazakhcoop">http://www.nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/uskazakhcoop</a>.
- 21 "PM announces a nuclear cooperation project with the United States to further secure inventories of highly enriched uranium," Prime Minister of Canada, April 12, 2010, <a href="http://www.pm.gc.ca/eng/media.asp?category=1&id=3278">http://www.pm.gc.ca/eng/media.asp?category=1&id=3278</a>.
- 22 "Trilateral Announcement Between Mexico, the United States, and Canada on Nuclear Security," Office off the Press Secretary, White House, April 13, 2010, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/trilateral-announcement-between-mexico-united-states-and-canada-nuclear-security">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/trilateral-announcement-between-mexico-united-states-and-canada-nuclear-security</a>.
- "Canada's Global Partnership Program collaboration with the United States and Mexico," Prime Minister of Canada, April 13, 2010, <a href="http://pm.gc.ca/eng/media.asp?id=3282">http://pm.gc.ca/eng/media.asp?id=3282</a>; Pavel Podvig, "United States to remove HEU from Mexico," International Panel on Fissile Materials blog, August 19, 2011, <a href="http://www.fissilematerials.org/blog/2011/08/">http://www.fissilematerials.org/blog/2011/08/</a> united states to remove .html.
- Daniel Horner, "Russia Endorses Plutonium Disposition Pact," *Arms Control Today*, July/August 2011, http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011 %2007-08/Russia Endorses Plutonium Disposition Pact.
- "NNSA Completes Largest Highly Enriched Uranium (HEU) Fuel Return Campaign in Program's History," NNSA Press Release, October 12, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/polandheu101210">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/polandheu101210</a>.
- "US-Belarus Bilateral Meeting," Office of the Spokesman, Astana, Kazakhstan, December 1, 2010, <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/12/152168.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/12/152168.htm</a>; Richard Boudreaux, "Belarus Scraps US Nuclear Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, August 19, 2011, <a href="http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424053111903639404576518342345196526.html">http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424053111903639404576518342345196526.html</a>.
- Glenn Kessler and Mary Beth Sheridan, "Belarus agrees to give up stockpile of highly enriched uranium," *Washington Post*, December 1, 2010, <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/12/01/AR2010120101198.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/12/01/AR2010120101198.html</a>.
- 28 "NNSA Announces Removal of All Highly Enriched Uranium (HEU) from Serbia," NNSA Press Release, December 22, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/serbiaheu122210">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/serbiaheu122210</a>; "Ahead of Nuclear Security Summit, NNSA Announces Removal of All Highly Enriched Uranium from Chile," NNSA Press Release,

- April 8, 2010, http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/04.08.10; "NNSA Announces Highly Enriched Uranium Removed from Turkey," NNSA Press Release, January 12, 2010, http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/ pressreleases/01.12.10; "NNSA Announces Removal of Last Highly Enriched Uranium from Romania; Air Shipment of Russia-Origin Spent Fuel," NNSA Press Release, June 30, 2009, http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/ pressreleases/06.30.09; "Nuclear Nonproliferation: Comprehensive US Planning and Better Foreign Cooperation Needed to Secure Vulnerable Nuclear Materials Worldwide," Government Accountability Office, GAO-11-227, December 2010, http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d11227.pdf.
- Parish Staples, "US Policy Objectives for HEU Minimization," HEU Symposium, Vienna Austria, January 25, 2012, https://www.nti.org/media/pdfs/Staples\_-\_HEU\_Symposium\_-\_Vienna\_25\_jan\_2012.pdf?\_=1328045960. "Russia closes last weapons-grade plutonium plant," BBC News, April 15, 2011, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/ 30

hi/8622631.stm.

- 31 "Russia shuts second plutonium-producing reactor act Seversk," World Nuclear News, June 6, 2008, http:// www.world-nuclear-news.org/RS-Russia shuts second plutonium-producing reactor at Seversk-0606083.html.
- "US and Vietnam Cooperate on Nuclear Non-Proliferation in Dalat," Press Release, Embassy of the US Hanoi, Vietnam, December 8, 2010, <a href="http://vietnam.usembassy.gov/pr120810.html">http://vietnam.usembassy.gov/pr120810.html</a>.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 "NNSA and Kazakhstan Complete Operations to Eliminate Highly Enriched Uranium," NNSA Press Release, October 12, 2011, http://www.nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/uskazakhcoop.
- "Trilateral Announcement Between Mexico, the United States, and Canada on Nuclear Security," Office of the Press Secretary, White House, April 13, 2010, http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/trilateralannouncement-between-mexico-united-states-and-canada-nuclear-security.
- Fissile Materials Working Group survey response provided by the Embassy of Mexico in Washington, DC, February 23, 2011; "Trilateral Announcement Between Mexico, the United States, and Canada on Nuclear Security," Office off the Press Secretary, White House, April 13, 2010, http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/trilateralannouncement-between-mexico-united-states-and-canada-nuclear-security.
- 37 "Agreement between the International Atomic Energy Agency, the Government of the United Mexican States and the Government of the United States of America Concerning the Replacement of Highly Enriched Uranium by Low Enriched Uranium," IAEA Information Circular, INFCIRC/825, August 17, 2011, http://www.iaea. org/Publications/Documents/Infcircs/2011/infcirc825.pdf.
- Based on a Google translation of Mexico's statement at the 55th IAEA General Conference, Vienna, September 2011, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/mexico-sp.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/mexico-sp.pdf</a>.
- "Nuclear Security Report 2010," IAEA, Gov/2010/42-GC(54)/9, August 12, 2010, http://www.iaea. org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/GC54Documents/English/gc54-9 en.pdf; "Nuclear Security Report 2011," IAEA, Gov/2011/51-GC(55)/21, September 5, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/GC55Documents/ English/gc55-21 en.pdf.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 "Statement by Norway," IAEA General Conference 2010, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/ Statements/norway.pdf.
- 42 "Russia to allocate over \$6mln to IAEA's Nuclear Security Fund," *Interfax*, December 5, 2010, http:// interfax.com/newsinf.asp?id=206844.
- "UK Signs Agreement to Contribute to IAEA Nuclear Security Fund," IAEA, March 8, 2011, http://www. iaea.org/newscenter/news/2011/uknsfund.html.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Fissile Materials Working Group survey response by the Embassy of Finland in Washington, DC, January 31, 2011.
- "Nuclear Security Mission to Sellafield and Barrow Completed," Press Notice 11/089, Department of 46 Energy and Climate Change, October 28, 2011, http://www.decc.gov.uk/en/content/cms/news/pn11 089/pn11 089. aspx.
- "IAEA IPPAS mission in France 14-25 November 2011," Institute of Radiological Protection and Nuclear 47 Safety, EUROSAFE 7-8, November 2011, http://www.eurosafe-forum.org/userfiles/3 4 %20slides mission%20

#### IPPAS%20in%20FRANCE Jalouneix 20111108.pdf.

- Laura Holgate, "Nuclear Security Summits: Impact and Assessment," Hudson Institute, September 13, 2011, <a href="http://www.hudson.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=hudson\_upcoming\_events&id=878">http://www.hudson.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=hudson\_upcoming\_events&id=878</a>; "Nuclear Security Report 2011," IAEA, Gov/2011/51-GC(55)/21, September 5, 2011, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/GC55Documents/English/gc55-21">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/GC55Documents/English/gc55-21</a> en.pdf.
- 49 "WINS 2010 Annual Report," WINS, <a href="http://www.wins.org/content.aspx?id=119">http://www.wins.org/content.aspx?id=119</a>.
- "WINS Workshop on International Best Practices for Nuclear Guard Force Recruitment, Training, Deployment and Exercise," Canada, June 2010, <a href="http://www.ujd.gov.sk/ujd/web.nsf/0/9ae5ea3bb6f06e5ec12576eb00">http://www.ujd.gov.sk/ujd/web.nsf/0/9ae5ea3bb6f06e5ec12576eb00</a> 2d2fc4/\$FILE/Invitation Guard%20Force%20ws final.pdf.
- Personal communications with Canadian official, June 2011.
- "Nuclear nonproliferation support center opens," *The Denki Shimbun*, February 8, 2011, <a href="http://www.shimbun.denki.or.jp/en/news/20110208\_01.html">http://www.shimbun.denki.or.jp/en/news/20110208\_01.html</a>; Yosuke Naoi, "Planned Activities of the "Integrated Support Center for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Nuclear Security," workshop presentation, "Next Generation Nuclear Security: Measuring Progress and Charting the Way Forward, FMWG, Vienna, April 13, 2011.
- Yosuke Naoi, "Integrated Support Center for Nuclear Nonproliferation and Security," IAEA-CB-184/52, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/Symposium/2010/Documents/PapersRepository/052.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/Symposium/2010/Documents/PapersRepository/052.pdf</a>.
- 54 Ibid.
- "Fact Sheet on US-Japan Cooperation on Reducing Nuclear Risks," White House Press Office, November 12, 2010, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/12/fact-sheet-us-japan-cooperation-reducing-nuclear-risks">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/12/fact-sheet-us-japan-cooperation-reducing-nuclear-risks</a>; "Fact Sheet on New US-Japan Initiatives," following the Yokohama APEC Economic Leaders Meeting, November 2010, <a href="http://www.us.emb-japan.go.jp/english/html/Fact%20Sheet%20on%20New%20USJapan%20Initiatives.pdf">http://www.us.emb-japan.go.jp/english/html/Fact%20Sheet%20on%20New%20USJapan%20Initiatives.pdf</a>.
- "International Workshop on Nuclear Forensics Following on Nuclear Security Summit," Techno Community Square "Ricotti," Tokai, Japan, October 5-6, 2010, <a href="http://www.jaea.go.jp/04/np/activity/2010-10-05/index\_en.html">http://www.jaea.go.jp/04/np/activity/2010-10-05/index\_en.html</a>; "WINS 2010 Annual Report," WINS, <a href="http://www.wins.org/content.aspx?id=119">http://www.wins.org/content.aspx?id=119</a>.
- "US, China Sign Agreement to Establish Center of Excellence on Nuclear Security," NNSA Press Release, January 19, 2011, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11</a>;
- "Fact Sheet: US China Sign Agreement to Establish Center of Excellence on Nuclear Security," White House Office of the Press Secretary, January 19, 2011, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/01/19/fact-sheet-us-china-sign-agreement-establish-center-excellence-nuclear-s">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/01/19/fact-sheet-us-china-sign-agreement-establish-center-excellence-nuclear-s</a>.
- "China Planning Nuclear Training Center in Beijing," *ZeeNews.com*, November 14, 2011, <a href="http://zeenews.india.com/news/world/china-planning-nuclear-training-centre-in-beijing\_741781.html">http://zeenews.india.com/news/world/china-planning-nuclear-training-centre-in-beijing\_741781.html</a>.
- "US, China Sign Agreement to Establish Center of Excellence on Nuclear Security," NNSA Press Release, January 19, 2011, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11</a>. The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2012 was signed into law on December 31, 2011. Details on funding limitations associated with the Chinese nuclear security center of excellence can be found in <a href="https://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11</a>. The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2012 was signed into law on December 31, 2011. Details on funding limitations associated with the Chinese nuclear security center of excellence can be found in <a href="https://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11">https://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/chinacenterofexcellence01.19.11</a>. The National
- "US, China Expand Cooperation on Peaceful Uses of Nuclear Technology," NNSA News, March 30, 2011, <a href="http://beijing.usembassy-china.org.cn/040111nnsanews.html">http://beijing.usembassy-china.org.cn/040111nnsanews.html</a>; "United States, People's Republic of China Commission First Radiation Detection System at the Port of Yangshan," NNSA Press Release, December 7, 2011, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/yangshan">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/yangshan</a>.
- 61 GCNEP, DAE India, accessed January 19, 2011, <a href="http://www.gcnep.gov.in/index.html">http://www.gcnep.gov.in/index.html</a>.
- "Statement by Dr. Srikumar Banerjee, Chairman of the Atomic Energy Commission and Leader of the Indian Delegation," 55<sup>th</sup> IAEA General Conference, September 21, 2011, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/india.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/india.pdf</a>; "Global Centre for Nuclear Energy Partnership," Press Information Bureau, August 12, 2010, <a href="http://pib.nic.in/release/release.asp?relid=64718">http://pib.nic.in/release/release.asp?relid=64718</a>.
- "Joint Statement by President Obama and Prime Minister Singh of India," The White House Office of the Press Secretary, November 8, 2010, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/08/joint-statement-president-obama-and-prime-minister-singh-india">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/08/joint-statement-president-obama-and-prime-minister-singh-india</a>; "Statement by Dr. Srikumar Banerjee, Chairman of the Atomic Energy Commission and Leader of the Indian Delegation," 55th IAEA General Conference, September 21, 2011, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/india.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/india.pdf</a>.

- 64 "US-India Strategic Dialogue Joint Statement," Office of the Spokesperson, State Department, July 19, 2011, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/07/168745.htm.
- "Statement by Dr. Srikumar Banerjee, Chairman of the Atomic Energy Commission & Leader of the Indian Delegation," IAEA 55th General Conference, Vienna, September 21, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/ GC55/Statements/india.pdf; "France, Russia to assist India to set up global centre for nuclear energy," Daily News and Analysis, December 3, 2010, http://www.dnaindia.com/india/report\_france-russia-to-assist-india-to-set-upglobal-centre-for-nuclear-energy 1476182..
- Nursultan Nazarbayev, "Global World and Nuclear Security," European Dialogue, April 2010, http:// eurodialogue.org/Global-World-and-Nuclear-Security.
- "Statement by Dr. Ju-Ho Lee, Minister of the Ministry of Education, Science and Technology, Head Delegate of the Republic of Korea, at the 54th General Conference of the International Atomic Energy Agency," IAEA, September 9, 2010, pp. 5-6, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/Statements/rok.pdf.
- "Key-Points of the CBRN CoE Initiative," accessed January 19, 2012, http://www.cbrn-coe.eu/index.html. 68
- 69 Didier Haas, "EURATOM Safeguards and Security Research in the Nuclear Fuel Cycle," presentation at Laying the Grounds for 2012: Opportunities for Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Nuclear Security," Amman, Jordan, November 30, 2011, http://www.acsis.org/meetings/nuclear-2011/presentation/Didier-Haas.pdf.
- Ibid. 70
- 71 "International School on Nuclear Security," ICTP Activities in Trieste, Italy, <a href="http://cdsagenda5.ictp.it/full">http://cdsagenda5.ictp.it/full</a> display.php?email=0&ida=a10136.
- "Opening speech by Nicolas Sarkozy, President of the Republic," International Conference on access to civil nuclear energy, Paris, March 8, 2010, <a href="http://ambafrance-us.org/spip.php?article1547">http://ambafrance-us.org/spip.php?article1547</a>.
- "Speech by Mr. Eric Besson, French Minister for Industry, Energy, and the Digital Economy, Head of the French Delegation," 55th IAEA General Conference, September 2011, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/ Statements/france.pdf.
- 74 "Introduction to Nuclear Safety," ENSTTI, Munich, Germany, June 27-July 22, 2011, http://www.enstti.eu/ Documentation/ENSTTI%20TUTORING/Induction%20course%202011.pdf.
- "Saudi Arabia Set to Host Workshop on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1540 (2004) in Riyadh, 11-12 December," United Nations Department of Public Information, December 9, 2010, http://www. un.org/News/Press/docs//2010/dc3275.doc.htm.
- "[Brochure] Official 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit Brochure," 2012 Nuclear Security Summit website, http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/eng\_media/press/press\_view.jsp?oCmd=6&b\_ code=1&idx=65&rnum=4&f\_gubun=0; "Officials firm up agenda for nuclear summit in Seoul," Mangalorean, January 16, 2012, http://mangalorean.com/news.php?newsid=290016&newstype=local.
- Bonnie D. Jenkins, "Readout on 2012 Nuclear Security Summit Preparations," Foreign Press Center Briefing, Washington, DC, September 8, 2010, http://www.state.gov/t/isn/rls/rm/150043.htm.
- Personal communications with WINS staff, February 2011. 78
- "WINS 2010 Annual Report," WINS, http://www.wins.org/content.aspx?id=119. 79
- Michelle Marchesano and Raphael Della Ratta, "Preliminary Funding Analysis of the FY11 Budget 80 Request for International WMD Security Programs," Partnership for Global Security, March 23, 2010, http://www. partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.asp?PDF=fy11 wmd budget request analysis.pdf.
- "Updated Analysis: FY12 Budget Request for International WMD Security Programs," Partnership for 81 Global Security, February 15, 2011, http://www.partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.asp?PDF=pgs\_ updated analysis fy12 budget request.pdf; "Obama Administration Slashes Nuclear Security Funding: FY13 Budget Request for US International WMD Security Programs," Partnership for Global Security, February 14, 2012, http://www.partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.asp?PDF=fy13 budget request.pdf.
- "Obama Administration Slashes Nuclear Security Funding: FY13 Budget Request for US International WMD Security Programs," Partnership for Global Security, February 14, 2012, http://www. partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.asp?PDF=fy13 budget request.pdf.
- 83 "Nuclear Security Recommendations on Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities," IAEA Nuclear Security Series No. 13, INFCIRC/225/Rev.5, 2011, http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/publications/

#### PDF/Pub1481 web.pdf.

- Laura Holgate, "Remarks by Laura Holgate, Senior Director, National Security Staff, on Progress Since the 2010 Washington Nuclear Security Summit," The United States Mission to the United Nations, October 7, 2011, <a href="http://usun.state.gov/briefing/statements/2011/177680.htm">http://usun.state.gov/briefing/statements/2011/177680.htm</a>.
- US"EXBS Director Visits Armenia and Praises Legislative Reform," *EXBS Quarterly Newsletter*, January 2011, <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/155368.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/155368.pdf</a>.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 "Egypt bank to raise funds for nuclear power plants," *Al-Shorfa*, April 6, 2010, <a href="http://www.al-shorfa.com/cocoon/meii/xhtml/en\_GB/features/meii/features/main/2010/04/06/feature-02">http://www.al-shorfa.com/cocoon/meii/xhtml/en\_GB/features/meii/features/main/2010/04/06/feature-02</a>; "Mubarak approves nuclear radioactive law," *Egypt State Information Service*, March 31, 2010, <a href="http://www.us.sis.gov.eg/En/Story.aspx?sid=47479">http://www.us.sis.gov.eg/En/Story.aspx?sid=47479</a>.
- 88 "Egypt bank to raise funds for nuclear power plants," *Al-Shorfa*, April 6, 2010, <a href="http://www.al-shorfa.com/cocoon/meii/xhtml/en\_GB/features/meii
- "The Malaysian Strategic Trade Bill 2010," Wong & Partners, Client Alert, April 2010, <a href="http://www.wongpartners.com/files/Uploads/Documents/Type%202/WP/al\_wongpartners\_strategictradebill\_apr10.pdf">http://www.wongpartners.com/files/Uploads/Documents/Type%202/WP/al\_wongpartners\_strategictradebill\_apr10.pdf</a>.
- 90 Ibid.
- "The Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism," US Department of State, accessed February 4, 2011, <a href="http://www.state.gov/t/isn/c18406.htm">http://www.state.gov/t/isn/c18406.htm</a>.
- "Joint Co-Chair Statement Regarding the 2010 Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism Plenary Meeting," US State Department, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates, June 29, 2010, <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143754.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143754.htm</a>.
- "Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism Key Multilateral Workshops and Exercises," US State Department, <a href="http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/145498.pdf">http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/145498.pdf</a>;
- "Plenary Meeting of Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism to be Held," 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit

  Press Release, June 28, 2011, <a href="http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/eng\_media/press/press\_view.jsp?oCmd=6&b\_code=1&idx=14&rnum=11&f\_gubun=0;">http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/eng\_media/press/press\_view.jsp?oCmd=6&b\_code=1&idx=14&rnum=11&f\_gubun=0;">http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/eng\_media/press/press\_view.jsp?oCmd=6&b\_code=1&idx=14&rnum=11&f\_gubun=0;">http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/eng\_media/press/press\_view.jsp?oCmd=6&b\_code=1&idx=14&rnum=11&f\_gubun=0;"

  Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism Plenary Meeting," US State Department, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates, June 29, 2010, <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143754.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143754.htm</a>; "Statement by Dr. Ju-Ho Lee, Minister of the Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology, Head Delegate of the Republic of Korea, at the 54th General Conference of the International Atomic Energy Agency," IAEA, September 9, 2010, pp. 5-6, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/Statements/rok.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/Statements/rok.pdf</a>.
- "Remarks by President Barack Obama," Embassy of the United States, Prague, Czech Republic, April 5, 2009, <a href="http://prague.usembassy.gov/obama.html">http://prague.usembassy.gov/obama.html</a>.
- "Obama Administration Slashes Nuclear Security Funding: FY13 Budget Request for US International WMD Security Programs," Partnership for Global Security, February 14, 2012, <a href="http://www.partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.">http://www.partnershipforglobalsecurity.org/PDFFrameset.</a> asp?PDF=fy13 budget request.pdf
- C.S. Eliot Kang, "Enhancing International Partnerships," Remarks at the 2009 Plenary Meeting of the Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism, June 16, 2009, <a href="http://www.state.gov/t/isn/rls/rm/125349.htm">http://www.state.gov/t/isn/rls/rm/125349.htm</a>.
- "Joint Co-Chair Statement Regarding the 2010 Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism Plenary Meeting." Abu Dhabi, UAE, June 29, 2010, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143754.htm.
- "2011 Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism," US Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, June 30, 2011, <a href="http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/06/167389.htm">http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/06/167389.htm</a>.
- "US and United Arab Emirates Sign Megaports Initiative Agreement Aimed at Preventing Nuclear Smuggling," NNSA Press Release, December 16, 2009, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/12.16.09">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/12.16.09</a>.
- 101 Ibid
- "US and Italy Sign Megaports Initiative Agreement to Prevent Smuggling of Nuclear and Radioactive Material," NNSA, March 29, 2010, <a href="http://www.nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/03.29.10">http://www.nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/03.29.10</a>.
- 103 Ibid
- "Details of Assistance Being Provided to NSOI-Developed Projects: New Zealand," Nuclear Smuggling Outreach Initiative, accessed February 4, 2011, <a href="http://www.nsoi-state.net/ourpartners/newzealand.asp">http://www.nsoi-state.net/ourpartners/newzealand.asp</a>.
- 105 Ibid.
- 106 Ibid.
- "Norway Increases Support of NNSA Work to Combat Nuclear Smuggling," NNSA Press Release, December 3, 2010, <a href="http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/norway120310">http://nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/norway120310</a>.
- "Remarks as Prepared for Delivery Secretary Stephen Chu," 2011 IAEA General Conference, Vienna, September 19, 2011, <a href="http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/usa.pdf">http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC55/Statements/usa.pdf</a>.
- "Neutron Detectors: Alternatives to Using Helium-3," Government Accountability Office, September 2011, <a href="http://www.gao.">http://www.gao.</a>

#### gov/products/GAO-11-753.

- "G-8 Leaders Agree to Extend Global Partnership Beyond 2012," US Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, June 3, 2011, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2011/06/164962.htm.
- "Report on the G-8 Global Partnership Against the Spread of Weapons and Materials of Mass Destruction," Government of Canada Summit Documents, <a href="http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/G-8/summit-sommet/2011/Annex6-Report-G-8GlobalPartnershipA">http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/G-8/summit-sommet/2011/Annex6-Report-G-8GlobalPartnershipA</a> gainsttheSpreadofWeaponsandMaterialsofMassDestruction.aspx?view=d.
- "Communique of the Washington Nuclear Security Summit," The White House, April 13, 2010, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/communiqu-washington-nuclear-security-summit">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/communiqu-washington-nuclear-security-summit</a>.
- 113 Ibid.
- "Remarks by President Barack Obama," Hradcany Square, Prague, Czech Republic, April 5, 2009, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Remarks-By-President-Barack-Obama-In-Prague-As-Delivered">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Remarks-By-President-Barack-Obama-In-Prague-As-Delivered</a>; "Historic Summit of Security Council Pledges Support for Progress on Stalled Efforts to End Nuclear Weapons Proliferation: Resolution 1887 (2009) Adopted with 15 Heads of State, Government Present," Security Council SC/9746, September 24, 2009, <a href="http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2009/sc9746.doc.htm">http://www.press/docs/2009/sc9746.doc.htm</a>; "Addressing the Nuclear Threat: Fulfilling the Promise of Prague at the L'Aquila Summit," White House, July 8, 2009, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Addressing-the-Nuclear-Threat-Fulfilling-the-Promise-of-Prague-at-the-Laquila-Summit">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Addressing-the-Nuclear-Threat-Fulfilling-the-Promise-of-Prague-at-the-Laquila-Summit</a>; "L'Aquila Statement on Non-Proliferation," G-8 Summit Official Documents, July 7, 2009, <a href="http://www.G8italia2009.it/static/G8\_Allegato/2">http://www.G8italia2009.it/static/G8\_Allegato/2</a>. Laquila Statent on Non-proliferation.pdf.
- Amb. KIM Bong-hyun, "Keynote Speech," Conference on the 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit and Next Generation Nuclear Security, IFANS-KINAC-FMWG, Seoul, South Korea, November 2, 2011, <a href="http://www.fmwg.org/seoul\_presentations/Kim\_Bong-hyun.pdf">http://www.fmwg.org/seoul\_presentations/Kim\_Bong-hyun.pdf</a>.
- "NTI Nuclear Material Security Index: Building a Framework for Assurance, Accountability, and Action," NTI, January 2012, <a href="http://www.nti.org/analysis/reports/nti-nuclear-materials-security-index/">http://www.nti.org/analysis/reports/nti-nuclear-materials-security-index/</a>; Kenneth N. Luongo, "The Urgent Need for a Seoul Declaration: A Road Map for the 2012 Nuclear Security Summit and Beyond," *Arms Control Today*, April 2011, <a href="http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011">http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011</a> 04/Luongo.



US-Korea Institute at SAIS
Johns Hopkins University
1717 Massachusetts Avenue NW, 6th FI
Washington, DC 20036